
O A K  L E A F  N E W S L E T T E R

W
IN

T
E

R
 2

0
2

1

	 One of the images I kept seeing along the Santa Claus parade route in December, was 
the sight of “hope” in the eyes of the young children lining our streets.

	 In their eyes, you could see their vision of 
“hope”. The hope to get a glimpse of Santa. 
The hope that he will bring them the toy they 
wished for Christmas.
	 The Year 2020 was a tough year to have 
“hope” for better days, but this is a new year, 
and 2021 is going to be much better, right?
	 Just envisioning better days ahead, can make 
you feel a little better. Even hoping for better 
weather is a good start for better days ahead.
	 Though we have all had to endure a lot of 
upheaval in our daily lives, I want to especially 
thank our Village Administrator Denise Kafkis, 
and her staff for continuing to “man” the Village 
office during all of 2020. Another thank you 

goes to our Village Board, Clerk and consultants who have helped complete a great number 
of projects during the year. I just wanted to highlight a few.
	 In the second year of our road improvement project we spent $2 million on rehabbing 
roads, adding sidewalks and repairing roads. We have now completed over 60% 
of our roads.
	 We completed a number of drainage and wetland mitigation projects. The restoration of 
ditches and streams and ponds will continue in the future.
	 We continue our work on invasive species removal, especially the buckthorn species. We 
completed most of the work in Reigate and Saddle Hill I Subdivisions. We also cleared the 
Lake Kathryn Park and the south side of Route 176.
	 We completed a water leak detection review of pipes and made repairs to the water pipes. 
We are currently providing new meters to accurately provide actual customer water usage.
	 Finally, I again wanted to thank all of our residents and businesses for their patience 
during our ongoing construction season.
	 “Hopefully” we will have a great year & return to a sense of normalcy.

President’s Corner
Bernard Wysocki
Village President

2020 Certificate
of Appreciation 

Award Presented 
to Ben Metzler

He doesn’t fight crime

Or wear a cape

But every time Green Oaks

needs saving... don’t you fear

our BEN-gineer is here!
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	 Phase three of our Road Improvement Project resumes this 
Spring on a very ambitious schedule. Contractor bidding will 
take place over the next two months and RHMG will be doing 
the engineering for the project.
	 We will be focusing our attention in two specific areas of the 
Village that are sorely in need of maintenance. One is Thornbury 
Estates, which includes Minard Lane, Park Hill Lane, Crescent 
Knoll and Margate Drive. The other, to the north and west, 
includes Shannondale Drive, Heathercliff Drive, Woodview Drive, 
Harwood Drive and Irondale Drive. In addition to those, there will 
be road work on Red Fox Lane and Baker Road. As always, we 
will be replacing driveway aprons to provide a smooth transition 
to the road. Like last year, we’re hopeful that this can all be 
completed by mid-September.
	 Please feel free to contact me should you have any questions 
about road repairs. In the meantime, if you notice potholes that 
need to be filled, please call our Village administrative office so 
that we can arrange for that to be done.
	 And as this is still winter, unfortunately, there’s still plenty of 
snow to be anticipated. As always, if you feel that your property 
has difficult or blind areas that a snowplow driver may not be 
aware of, please consider placing temporary stakes in the areas 
of concern to help alleviate any possible damage that may occur.

How & Where
Do You Blow
Your Snow?
The Village begins plowing streets when snow is more than 
one inch deep and when freezing temperatures indicate there 
will be no melting. Many state and county roads such as 
Rt. 176, St. Mary’s, Buckley and Guerin Roads are cleared 
by state or county crews (Guerin is a multi-jurisdictional road 
maintained by Village of Green Oaks, Libertyville Township and 
Village of Waukegan). Streets with high traffic volume, emergency 
routes, and bus routes on school days receive priority for plowing 
over residential, non-primary routes that typically do not have 
heavy traffic volume. There are several ways you can help keep 
the Village safe during the winter:

•	 Clear your sidewalk. This is especially helpful for children
	 trying to get to school or for packages/mail delivered safely.
•	 Consider helping senior citizens who live nearby by
	 shoveling their sidewalks.
•	 When you clear your driveway, shovel or blow the snow
	 onto the parkway to the right side of your driveway as you 

face the street. Do not deposit on your neighbor’s property.
•	 Park vehicles off the street.
•	 Make sure your mailbox is 12 inches from the curb
	 and that the post is secure.
•	 Adopt a fire hydrant and keep it clear of snow.
	 It’s there to protect you.
•	 Please stay clear of street while shoveling or snow blowing 

your driveway if you see a plow or any traffic. The safety and 
well-being of our community is our number one priority!

•	 During snow storms and extreme conditions the Village 
monitors the weather and will provide updates when available.

If you have questions contact...
VILLAGE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE
9am – 2pm at 847-362-5363, after hours please contact
the L.C. Sheriff’s Non-Emergency Number at 847-549-5200.

For Sewer Emergencies contact...
LAKE COUNTY PUBLIC WORKS OFFICE
9am – 5pm at 847-377-7500, after hours 847-377-7188.

For Water Emergencies contact...
SWANSON WATER TREATMENT
9am – 5pm at 847-680-1113, after hours 847-212-1559.
For Power Outages contact...

ComEd OUTAGE HOTLINE
1-800-334-7661 or online https://secure.comed.com/
Outages/CheckOutageStatus/Pages/EnrollOutage.aspx. 

Friendly Reminders
•	 Snow will be plowed when accumulation is greater
	 than 1” on all streets
•	 Major intersections will always be salted during
	 a plow event
•	 In the event of icy conditions, neighborhoods & side
	 streets will be salted
•	 Any mailbox damaged by the contractor will be repaired
	 or replaced with a temporary mailbox. Any related
	 damages will be reimbursed up to $50 maximum.
•	 All claims must be made within 5 days of damage
•	 The contractor will be inspecting all mailboxes to
	 determine current conditions
•	 Consider marking areas of property and covering plants
	 that are a concern for possible snowplow damage
•	 Please keep your garbage & recycle containers off the
	 street during a plow event

Streets
and Roads
Dan Sugrue
Chairman, Streets & Roads Committee
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	 The New Water Meters Are Here – As we advised in the last edition, the 
Village Engineer determined that a component of the unmetered water loss 
finding was that many of the water meters in the Village are aging out and 
improperly under-reporting the residential water usage. After consulting with the 
Village Engineer, the Public Works Committee decided to replace all of the water 
meters in the Village north of the METRA tracks. The water meter replacement is 
now underway. Some of you have already had your new meters installed. If not, 
you will be receiving a letter in the coming days or weeks asking you to call and 
schedule your installation. Please do so promptly upon receipt of your scheduling 
letter. The Village is performing the installation in phases by location, so don’t 
delay when given the opportunity to schedule. As of February 9th, 417 meters 
have been replaced which is approximately 90%. 
	 SWALCO News – Due to ongoing safety concerns associated with to 
COVID-19, the Solid Waste Agency of Lake County (SWALCO) has modified its 
household chemical waste (HCW) collection program. All HCW collection events 
are currently being held on Saturdays at the Gurnee facility. This modification 
will continue into the summer months of 2021 when the agency will re-evaluate 
its collection program to possibly include a one-day mobile collection event 
in the fall. In the meantime, to help address the increasing demand for more 
events; an additional collection event will be added to the Winter, Spring and 
early Summer months of 2021, dates to be determined. This will add a third 
event for those selected months, increasing the number of collection events 
from two events per month to three events per month (depending on demand). 
For the foreseeable future, all collection events are scheduled for Saturdays 
only. Contractual restrictions prevent SWALCO from posting HCW collection 
events on the appointment calendar greater than one month prior to the event 
date. If you are unable to find an open appointment, please keep trying, new 
appointments do become available especially a few days before a scheduled 
event. Under the permits with the IEPA and local government, SWALCO is 
only allowed to collect and service what its warehouse can safety hold – and it 
typically services nearly 170 households/vehicles for every event. And since the 
reopening, folks have been quick to get a time slot.
	 Spring Rains are Just Around the Corner – Even though its cold outside, 
Spring is just around the corner and so are the proverbial “April Showers.” In late 
September, the Village completed a series of upgrades to the ditching work that 
was completed along Kenton earlier this summer. The Kenton work is designed to 
continue our work at reducing the severity and frequency of nuisance flooding in 
and around Doe Lake. The additional work was performed in the swale between 
Kenton and Oak Grove School. This work included regrading and upgrades to the 
berm along the swale. Walkers should notice that the school path should not be 
underwater as often.
____________________________________________________________________

If you have any questions concerning public sewer, municipal water, the trail 
system, storm water management or solid waste and recycling, please feel free 
to contact your Public Works Committee chair at john.wagener@greenoaks.org

Public Works
John Wagener, Village Trustee
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Village President
Bernard Wysocki

bernard.wysocki@greenoaks.org

Village Administrator
Denise Kafkis

denise.kafkis@greenoaks.org

Village Clerk
Clare Michelotti

clare.michelotti@greenoaks.org

TRUSTEES
Annexation, Planning & Zoning Chairman

Bryan Muskat
bryan.muskat@greenoaks.org

Building Chairman
Richard Glogovsky

richard.glogovsky@greenoaks.org

Finance Chairwoman
Pamela Milroy

pamela.milroy@greenoaks.org

Public Affairs Chairman
Pete Furlong

pete.furlong@greenoaks.org

Public Works Chairman
John Wagener

john.wagener@greenoaks.org

Streets & Roads Chairman
Dan Sugrue

dan.sugrue@greenoaks.org

PLAN COMMISSION
Chairwoman Theresa Guerriero

Co-Chair Greg Winters

Members
Justin Beger, Tom Van Dixhorn, Kevin 

Griffin, Jeff Powers, Mary Anne Simpson

2020 O’Plaine Road • Green Oaks, IL 60048
Phone: 847.362.5363 •  GreenOaks.org
Office Hours: Monday - Friday 9am - 2pm

MONTHLY MEETING SCHEDULES

Committee of the Whole:

1st Wed. immediately following 7:30pm TIF Committee

3rd Wednesday @ 7:30pm

TIF Committee: 1st Wednesday @ 7:30pm

Regular Board: 4th Wednesday @ 7:30pm

Plan Commission: 2nd Wed @ 7:30pm – As Needed



Consolidated Election ~ April 6, 2021
Municipal Offices	 Library Trustees
Park District Commissioners	 School Board Members
Community College Trustee	 Regional Board of Trustees
Fire Protection District Trustees
Waterway Management Agency Director

Polling Locations
Precinct 169 & 174	 Oak Grove School
	 (1700 S. O’Plaine Rd)
Precinct 181	 Lake Shore Harley-Davidson
	 (14000 W. Rockland Rd)

Please contact the Lake County Clerk’s Office
at 847-377-2400 or visit the Clerk’s website
with any questions or concerns. 
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2020 has flown by and has been a year like no other, and if 
you’re anything like me, you tend to quickly move on to all that 
the New Year will bring. However, I’d like for us to pause for a few 
moments to remember those close family members and friends 
who were a painful loss, may it be a reminder to take care of one 
another to the best of our abilities. 

Now, let’s take a moment and celebrate all the good things 
that have taken place in our community because each and 
every one of us have been part of this history. The Green Oaks 
Community came together and has shown their resilience to 
meet unprecedented challenges. Since March 31st all Board 
Meetings have met virtually, not stopping for even one second, 
while moving ahead to finish the year with more than $3 Million in 
completed projects. 

Beginning with the 2nd year in our Road Improvement Project, 
to date have completed more than 60% of local roadway, 
additional land acquisitions, ecological restorations, drainage & 
wetland mitigation projects, and the village-wide water meter 
replacement project. In our TIF District the soon to be complete 
Rt. 176 & Bradley Rd intersection signals, Rt. 176 widening 
project phase 1, Rt. 176 Streetscape-invasive species removal 
restoration program. In addition, the Baker Road ROW Easement 
Agreements were finally approved, and we finished televising the 
sanitary sewer and have completed the 1st half of the Sanitary 
Sewer Repairs/Replacement Project. 

With 2020 being a year filled with uncertainty, we must humbly 
say “THANK YOU” to all of our residents and business owners 
for re-investing in Green Oaks. Because of all the home and 
commercial improvements and developments our Building/

Community Development group has continued to thrive as we’ve 
seen a 79% increase in building permits in 2020. It has been 
truly heartwarming to see all the humanitarian efforts exhibited 
by our residents with their outpouring of good will by donating 
generously hundreds of coats through the GLMV Coat Drive for 
our local Veterans. 

Last but certainly not least, the Village of Green Oaks’ first 
ever Santa Parade! I’ve often heard the words “It takes a 
Village” well, that’s exactly what it took, but what a momentous 
event had by all. It all began with Ms. Abbott, a resident of 
Green Oaks, inquiring if our Village had any plans hosting 
such an event. Thanks to Chief Carani, of the Libertyville 
Fire Department (Special Guest) and Ben Metzler, Village 
Engineer for developing our Santa Route and the LFD crew for 
building such an amazing float that supported Santa Claus. The 
Lake County Sheriff together with Ben Metzler led the Santa 
Parade in stellar fashion, followed by our Village Landscaping 
Contractor ~ Northshore Turf who gently towed Santa (Special 
Guest), our Village Snow Plow Contractor ~ Midwest Snow 
Solutions, who had their trucks so awesomely decorated, 
Mayor Wysocki following directly behind Santa, and our amazing 
Village Board Members and Staff. A big thank you to Marabella 
& Associates for their generous contribution for the magnetic 
“Village of Green Oaks” signs that we affixed to our cars, thank 
you Ken!
 
As we move forward into 2021, one thing has never been clearer, 
we will continue our mission of delivering exemplary municipal 
services that is responsive to our entire community and consistent 
with our history, culture and unique character.

A Day @ “The Office”
Denis Kafkis, Village Administrator
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Public Affairs
Pete Furlong
Village Trustee

Santa Claus Came to Town

December 19th was an awesome day and 
night in Green Oaks. With the pandemic 
cancelling or dramatically altering Holiday 
events, Santa came to the rescue. With 
the help of the fire department (especially 
Chief Carani), Lake County Sheriff, our 
snowplow contractor, Village employees, 
Village board members and the Mayor, 
Santa paraded through almost 
every street in the Village. It 
took 5 hours for him to make 
it at speeds much slower than 
he travels on Christmas Eve. 
On the path, people were out in 
very significant numbers. It was unbelievable to see. Kids were smiling 
and running alongside the sleigh. Parents were gathered outside in 
socially distant congregations and it really felt like a “normal” part of 
the Holidays. Thanks to all who participated. It was a lot of fun and I 
foresee it becoming an annual event.

Oak Grove Pick-Up – This Fall the Village received several inquiries about 
the safety of cars gathering on Lexington, behind Oak Grove School, picking 
up children after school. There was concern for the safety of the children and 
residents based on the way people were “parking” while the children were 
being released from school. The response was the Village working with the 
school to identify a safe and efficient solution for picking up children up from 
school. There are now cones indicating where people should not park and a 
school staff member present during pick up to make sure kids and cars are 
interacting safely. Thanks for those residents who identified a potential issue. 
Once an issue is identified, solutions can be found and implemented. Please 
reach out to the Village if you see something you believe can be improved.

The Building Committee closed with an eventful 
2020 and is now gearing up for another busy and 
exciting 2021. Please note the successful facts 
achieved this past year.

	 •	 Total Fiscal Year End Permit Fees $529,263

	 •	 Total Estimated Cost of Construction
		  $5,577,062 in 2020

	 •	 Total of 349 Permits in 2020 up 79%
		  since 2019 ~ WOW

The Committee is dedicated to providing the best 
land development within the Village as well as the 
health, safety, and general welfare of our residents 
and businesses. 

The Building Department is responsible for plan 
review, permits, and inspections for multifaceted 
construction projects ranging from commercial 
buildings to residential roofs as well as compliance 
to Building and Zoning Codes. The Village Building 
Commissioner is Rich Politowicz and he has office 
hours at the Village Hall Monday and Wednesday 
from 11am to 12pm. The Village Engineer is Ben 
Metzler and he has office hours at the Village 
Hall Wednesday from 11am to 12pm. All permit 
applications may be obtained at the Village Hall 
Monday through Friday from 9am to 2pm or by 
simply downloading the application from the 
Village’s website at greenoaks.org. Please note 
there is no charge for Ash Tree Removal permits.

The Green Oaks Village Hall is an important and 
historical icon in the county. The Building Committee 
continues to renovate the Village Hall to ensure 
building and property standards are kept current. 
Upcoming improvements will include replacing/
refurbishing the two entry areas and doors and 
completing the refurbishment of the sub-basement 
washrooms. The Building Committee continues to 
operate efficiently while being fiscally responsible 
by remaining within the budget.

Community Building 
Development
Richard Glogovsky
Village Trustee



How Are Your Tax Dollars Allocated?

VILLAGE OF GREEN OAKS 60048
79.21% TAXES ALLOCATED TOWARDS SCHOOLS

OAK GROVE SCHOOL DIST #68 ������������������ 37.40%

LIBERTYVILLE HIGH SCHOOL DIST #128������ 34.14%

COLLEGE OF LAKE COUNTY ����������������������� 3.82%

COOK MEMORIAL LIBRARY DIST ����������������� 3.85%

VILLAGE OF GREEN OAKS 60044 & 60045
73.55% TAXES ALLOCATED TOWARDS SCHOOLS

RONDOUT DIST #72������������������������������������ 25.16%

LIBERTYVILLE HIGH SCHOOL DIST #128������ 39.50%

COLLEGE OF LAKE COUNTY ����������������������� 4.43%

COOK MEMORIAL LIBRARY DIST ����������������� 4.46%

*Please note, the highlighted gray represents taxing bodys’ pension. 

In 2018, the Village Residents voted to pass a referendum which allowed the Village to adopt an ordinance (2018-O-07) 
establishing a Local Road Rehabilitation Fund which requires all General Corporate Property Tax Revenue to be deposited into 
said fund for the uses and purposes solely related to the Road Improvement Project. At the end of Year 2 of this project, the 
Village has rehabilitated 60% of local roadway.
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Finance

VILLAGE OF GREEN OAKS ~ 60048
2.50% LOCAL ROAD PROPERTY TAX

VILLAGE OF GREEN OAKS ~ 60044 & 60045
2.89% LOCAL ROAD PROPERTY TAX
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Annexation,
Planning & Zoning
Bryan Muskat
Village Trustee

Despite the challenges that COVID presents with trying to meet, 
the Village was very busy this year with Annexation, Planning 
and Zoning. Presently, the Village is in the final process of 
updating our Village Comprehensive Plan. The Comprehensive 
Plan serves as a roadmap of how the Village will grow and 
develop over the next 15 years or so. There will be a “virtual” 
Public Hearing of the Plan Commission on February 10th, 2021 
at 7:30pm to review the final draft of the Comprehensive Plan. 
Please check the Village website if you would like to participate. 

The TIF District has performed some infrastructure improvements. 
Water and sewer repairs were made and the Rt. 176 & Bradley 
Road intersection was improved. Other improvements are 
in the planning stage and will be implemented in the near 
future. The Phase 1 Engineering continues to prepare for a 
“Shovel ready” project to widen Rt. 176 if State funds become 
available. In addition, with TIF funds, the Village finished 
the first phase of a streetscape project of removing 
buckthorn along the 
Rt. 176 corridor near 
Arcadia Road. The 
work is budgeted 
to continue for the 
2021/2022 season. 
This also facilitates 
the potential road 
widening project. 
 

O A K  L E A F  N E W S L E T T E R

Putting the “Green” Back Into Green Oaks – Part II
Over the years the Village has supported efforts to remove 
buckthorn and other invasive species throughout the Open 
Space areas of the Village. Lake Kathryn, Reigate Woods 
and Saddle Hill have benefited from the Village support on 
this endeavor. This winter Arbor Lakes will begin clearing the 
buckthorn from their open space area. Glenmore Woods has 
been partnering with the Lake County Forest Preserves to 
remove buckthorn from their community. If you are interested in 
learning about why buckthorn should be removed, replacement 
screening, or just some advice on how to get started, please 
reach out to me and I can help get you started.

In the Fall publication of the Oak Leaf, we outlined some 
restoration efforts throughout the Village that were being 
undertaken. A quick update:

Lake Kathryn – Last fall we reported that there would be 
restoration efforts undertaken at the Village open space. 
Since then, the front area has been completely cleared and 
then seeded with a native seed mix, the swale area has been 
mowed and treated with an herbicide and the lake shore has 
started to be cleared. 

With winter upon
us, we will start some
stewardship days
(volunteer opportunities)
to continue to clear
the shoreline and
surrounding areas
of buckthorn. Watch
for future blackboard
email notices where
we will be announcing
some workdays.
All are welcome to
participate. In addition,
this is a great way
for high school students
to get community
service hours.

The newly acquired Corner lot at Rt. 137 and O’Plaine – Restorations 
will begin shortly to remove the invasive buckthorn and other 
invasive species from the property. The contractor will be cutting 
and stacking the buckthorn and then burning the brush piles. It is 
a very cost-effective restoration method. This spring the property 
will be seeded with a native seed mix. 



Have a Business &
Want to Advertise?
If you would like to participate in 
advertising your business in our popular 
Village Newsletter, please contact the 
Village Administrative Offi ce or visit 
greenoaks.org for the application. 
To place your ad in the newsletter, it 
requires a business card and a fee of 
$150 for 1 year. Advertisers have found 
an excellent opportunity for public 
relations by informing our residents 
of their presence in the community 
through our newsletter.  We are 
constantly amazed at the feedback 
we receive indicating how faithfully our 
residents read each issue.  Residents 
have made a special effort to patronize 
commercial enterprises that are within 
our village or businesses in the area that 
are owned by a Green Oaks resident. 
Our advertisers not only promote good 
will in our small community, but they 
help defray the publishing and mailing 
cost of the newsletter. We appreciate 
your support to our village and look 
forward to advertising your business 
in our popular Village Newsletter.  Best 
wishes to a successful new year!

B U S I N E S S  G U I D E
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Chip Sadiku, Owner
15 years of experience with Festool line

 

Now shipping out of Green Oaks, IL
Most local orders arrive in one business day

 

cpreschool.org

at Holy Cross Lutheran Church   1151 N St. Mary’s Road, Libertyville

Play based, faith based preschool curriculum 
DCFS Licensed - Military Discount

 -  Ages 2 to 5 years
 -  Half  Day Preschool 
 -  Half  Day Summer Camp 
 -  Enrichment Classes

CrossWays Preschool

 crossways@holycrosschurch.org

(847) 367-4367

at Holy Cross Lutheran Church   1151 N St. Mary’s Road, Libertyville

Play based, faith based preschool curriculum 
DCFS Licensed - Military Discount

 -  Ages 6 weeks to 12 years
 -  Full Day Preschool 
 -  Full Day Summer Camp
 -  After School Services

Celebration! Childcare

celebration@holycrosschurch.org

(847) 367-6208 

cchildcare.org
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Fire Safety Message
Chief Carani, Libertyville Fire Department

	 When the snow melts and the flowers start to 
bloom something inside of us triggers a reaction 
to clean. Maybe that’s how the term “spring 
cleaning” came about. The truth of the matter 
is many of us perform large clean up projects in 
our homes each spring, out with the old in with 
the new. One thing almost everyone is sure to 
encounter during a large cleanup is household 
hazardous waste (HHW).  These items can 
include; old paint, pesticides, gasoline, waste 
oil, cleaning products and other chemicals often 
used for household projects.
	 To avoid the potential risks associated with HHW, it is important that 
people always monitor the use, storage, and disposal of products with 
potentially hazardous substances in their homes. Improper disposal of 
HHW can include pouring them down the drain, on the ground, into storm 
sewers, or in some cases putting them out with the regular trash.
	 The dangers of such disposal methods might not be immediately obvious, 
but improper disposal of these wastes can pollute the environment and 
pose a threat to the health of humans and animals. Certain types of HHW 
have the potential to cause physical injury to our waste water treatment 
workers, contaminate our  wastewater treatment systems if poured down 
drains or toilets and they can present hazards to children and pets if left 
around the house.

Some quick tips for the safe handling of household hazardous wastes include:

•	 Follow any instructions for use and storage provided on product labels 
	 carefully to prevent any accidents at home.

•	 Be sure to read product labels for disposal directions to reduce the risk 
	 of products exploding, igniting, leaking, mixing with other chemicals, or 
	 posing other hazards on the way to a disposal facility.

•	 Never store hazardous products in food containers; keep them in 
	 their original containers and never remove labels. Corroding containers, 
	 however, require special handling. Call the fire department for instructions.

•	 When leftovers remain, never mix HHW with other products Incompatible 
	 products might react, ignite, or explode, and contaminated HHW might 
	 become unrecyclable.

•	 Check with your local environmental, health or solid waste agency for 
	 more information on HHW management options in your area.

•	 Remember, even empty containers of HHW can pose hazards because 
	 of the residual chemicals that might remain so handle them with care also.

	 Please visit the website for the Solid Waste Agency of Lake County 
SWALCO for disposal and  community hazardous waste pickup. 

Fires are a pleasant part of all seasons, 
but can be less pleasant for someone who 
has allergies or respiratory issues. Please 
be considerate of your neighbors if they 
have those conditions. Also, there are 
rules in the Village to make sure everyone 
is safe and healthy during an outdoor 
recreational fire. They are found in the 
Village code in Chapter 8 and shown on 
the permit itself. (These are different from 
the rules in unincorporated Lake County.) 
The application outlines what you can 
and cannot due. A permit is required for 
all fires, but the permits are free and can 
be obtained at 
the Village Office. 
So, get a permit 
before you burn. 
Again, please be 
considerate and 
check with your 
neighbors that 
your fire will not 
have an adverse 
effect on them.

O A K  L E A F  N E W S L E T T E R

Bonfire Burn
Reminder
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Oak
Leaf
Games!

Sudoku Maze

Word
Search
HAPPINESS

HEALTH

HOPE

COVID

RESIDENT

IMPROVEMENTS

GREEN OAKS

ROADWAY

SAFETY

FIRE

WATER

SNOW

RESTORATION

WINTER

INFRASTRUCTURE

BUSINESS

SHERIFF

HONESTY
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MOVING METRICS

Test positivity rate ≥ 13% for three 
consecutive days within a 14-day 
monitoring period under Tier 2

mitigations (7-day average)

RESTORE
ILLINOIS

Test positivity rate ≥ 8% for three consecutive 
days over a 14-day monitoring period (7-day 

average)
OR

Sustained increase in test positivity rate (7-day 
average over 7 of 10 days) and either (A)
Sustained increase in COVID  patients in

hospital (7-day average over 7 of 10 days), or

three consecutive days (3-day average)

Test positivity rate below 8% for three 
consecutive days (7-day average)

AND
≥ 20% for three

consecutive days (3-day average)
AND

No sustained increase in COVID patients in 
hospital (7-day average over 7 of 10 days)

Test positivity rate below 12% for three 
consecutive days (7-day average)

  
AND

≥ 20% for three
consecutive days (3-day average)

AND
Sustained decline in COVID patients in hospital

(7-day average over 7 of 10 days)

Test positivity rate ≤ 6.5% for three consecutive 
days (7-day average)

AND
≥ 20% for three

consecutive days (3-day average)
AND

No sustained increase in COVID patients in
hospital (7-day average over 7 of 10 days)

Test positivity rate between 8% and 
12% over a 14-day monitoring period 

under Tier 1 mitigations (7-day average)

Health Metrics to Move Between Tiers

Phase 4

Tier 1

Tier 2

Tier 3

Questions about COVID‐19?
Call 1‐800‐889‐3931 or email dph.sick@illinois.gov

Illinois Department of Public Health ‐ www.dph.illinois.govILLINOIS DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC HEALTH


